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MINUTES 
 

 
Meeting: MELKSHAM AREA BOARD 

Place: Melksham Rugby Club, Oakfields, Eastern Way, Melksham SN12 7GU 

Date:  6 January 2020 

Start Time: 7.00 pm 

Finish Time: 9.10 pm 

 

 

Please direct any enquiries on these minutes to: 

Kevin Fielding (Democratic Services Officer),Tel:  01249 706612 or (e-mail) 
kevin.fielding@wiltshire.gov.uk 

Papers available on the Council’s website at www.wiltshire.gov.uk 

 

 
In Attendance: 
 
Wiltshire Councillors 
Cllr Jonathon Seed (Chairman), Cllr Phil Alford, Cllr Pat Aves, Cllr Nick Holder, 
Cllr Jon Hubbard and Cllr Hayley Illman 
 
Town and Parish Councils 
Melksham Town Council – Sue Brown & Tony Watts 
Melksham Without Parish Council – Theresa Strange, Paul Carter, Richard Wood and 
John Glover 
Seend Parish Council – Sue Bond  
Partners 
Wiltshire Police – Inspector Andy Fee 
 
Total in attendance: 43 
 
 
 
 
 
 

http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/
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Agenda 
Item No. 

Summary of Issues Discussed and Decision 

89   Chairman's Welcome, Introduction and Announcements 

 The Chairman welcomed everybody to Melksham Rugby Club for the first 
meeting of the year for the Melksham Area Board.  
 
The Chairman was heartened by such a good attendance on a January evening. 
 
The Chairman thanked Melksham Rugby Club for hosting the meeting. 
 
The following Chairman’s Announcements contained in the agenda pack were 
noted: 
 

 Melksham Community Campus – update 

 We’re targetting Fly-tippers 

 Wiltshire Family and Community Learning 

 Flood Resilience in Your Local Area 

 Wiltshire Green Pledge 

 British Telecom Proposed Payphones Removal Consultation 

 MOTIV 8 Children and Young People Service 
 

90   Apologies for Absence 

 There were none. 
 

91   Minutes 

 
Decision 

 

 The minutes of the meetings held on Wednesday 22 October 2019 
and Wednesday 13 November 2019 were confirmed as the correct 
records. 
 

92   Declarations of Interest 

 Youth grant funding application for Youth Intervention Project – Cllr Nick Holder 
– Governor at Melksham Oak School  - would not vote on the application. 
 

93   Police Update 

 Inspector Andy Fee introduced the written report which was noted. 
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94   Melksham Neighbourhood Plans 

 Seend Parish Council  
 

 That Seend Parish Council is launching its Parish Neighbourhood Plan 
Draft NDP on Saturday 15th February for its Regulation 14 Consultation. 

 
Melksham Without Parish Council 
 

 New consultants appointed in 2019. 
 

 Formal examination and referendum expected 2020. 
 

 Plan period to 2026, but review in line with Local Plan Review. 
 

 That the Vision of the Neighbourhood Plan was to make the Town of 
Melksham and the Parish of Melksham Without great places to live, to 
work, to play and to visit: attractive, healthy, convenient and 
environmentally sustainable, with access to employment, education, 
shops and services via walking, cycling and public transport. 

The Plan hopes to reach its formal examination and referendum in 2020 and 

covers issues such as: 

 Melksham By-pass 

 The Melksham Canal Link 

 Town Centre Regeneration/Masterplan 

 Better insulation standards for new housing 

 Management of the Heritage of the Conservation Area 

 Sustainable Travel Planning e.g. sustainable travel to school 

 Increasing capacity at local schools, apprenticeships and training 

 Meeting Local Health Needs 

 Safety on Rural Roads 

 Creation of locally distinctive ‘gateways’ into Melksham 

 A project to create, preserve and maintain local woodland, trees and 
hedgerows (and their habitats for insects, birds etc.) 

The Chairman thanked Seend and Melksham Without Parishes for their 
updates. 
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95   Changes to Kerbside Collections 

 Tracy Carter - Interim Head of Waste Management and Carbon Reduction, 
Wiltshire Council gave a short presentation that outlined Wiltshire Council’s 
proposed changes to waste collection. 
 
Points made included: 
 

 That Wiltshire Council would be changing the way it collected materials 
for recycling in 2020. 
 

 As part of these changes some recycling collection days would change. 
 

 Residents would receive further information through the post, including 
details of new collection days, in advance of changes being made. 

 
 Residents would be able to view their new collection days and print a 

collection calendar from the council’s website once these days had been 
confirmed. 

 

 The changes would make it even easier for residents to use the kerbside 
recycling collection service and would reduce the number of vehicles the 
council used. 

 

 Fewer vehicles would mean a reduction in Wiltshire Council’s impact on 
the environment. 

 

 A new materials recovery facility was being built which will sort the 
recycling, reducing the requirement for residents to separate their 
recyclable materials at home. 
 

 Starting shortly, paper, food and drink cans, aerosols and foil will also be 
collected in the blue lidded bin which currently takes plastic bottles, pots, 
tubs and trays, cardboard boxes and food and drink cartons. A new fleet 
of vehicles will be used to empty the blue lidded bin and the black box 
together, which means fewer vehicles and so a reduction in the impact 
on the environment. All collections will remain fortnightly. 

 

Further information can be found at: 

 wiltshire.gov.uk/rubbish-and-recycling-collection-changes 
 
Or email: 
 wasteandrecycling@wiltshire.gov.uk 
 
The Chairman thanked Tracy Carter for her presentation. 
 
 

http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/rubbish-and-recycling-collection-changes
mailto:wasteandrecycling@wiltshire.gov.uk
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96   Climate Change: Your local Priorities 

 Tracy Carter - Interim Head of Waste Management and Carbon Reduction, 
Wiltshire Council gave a short presentation that outlined Wiltshire Council’s 
climate emergency response. 
 
Points made included: 
 
Climate Emergency 
 
That in February 2019 Wiltshire Council resolved to: 
 

 Acknowledge that there is a climate emergency 
 

 Seek to make the county of Wiltshire carbon neutral by 2030 
 

 Establish carbon baseline and renewables baseline 
 

 That Wiltshire Council’s Cabinet was committed to make Wiltshire 
Council carbon neutral by 2030 

 
That Wiltshire Council had: 
 

 Invested in energy efficiency and energy generation on the council’s 
estate of £5.2m 
 

 Investment of £3.5m for canopy based solar panels 
 

 Investment of £12m to convert street lights to LED lighting 
 

 Reduction in waste to landfill from 56% in 2008-09 to 16% in 2018-19 
 

 Reduced greenhouse gas emissions from council’s estate and operations 
from 26k tCO

2
e in 2014-15 to 16k tCO

2
e in 2018-19 

  
Carbon neutrality is now the goal within a suite of related strategy documents -
the Carbon Reduction Strategy; Local Plan Review; Local Transport Plan 
Review; Air Quality Strategy; and the Swindon and Wiltshire Local Enterprise 
Partnership’s Local Industrial Strategy and Local Energy Strategy. 
 
Friends of the Earth found Wiltshire Council to be the best performing local 
authority in England and Wales. 
 
The Council is encouraging residents to make a “Green Pledge” by way of a 
simple everyday actions, sign up here http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/green-
economy-climate-emergency 
 

http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/green-economy-climate-emergency
http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/green-economy-climate-emergency
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 Leave the car at home and walk more 
 

 Take shorter showers and turn off taps when brushing teeth 
 

 Try and use as little single-use plastic as possible 
 

 Use a reusable cup 
 

 Use bags for life 
 

 Recycle as much as you can 
 

 Turn off lights when not using them 
 

 Install a smart meter to help you manage energy use 
 
For more information visit:  
http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/green-economy-climate-emergency 
  
The Chairman thanked Tracy Carter for her presentation. 
 

97   A Public Open Spaces Network 

 Councillor Phil Alford presented a proposal to establish a capital fund to promote 
the maintenance of a network of public open spaces. Community groups can bid 
for money to pay for plants and equipment and use it to enhance their 
community public open space.  
 
There are already numerous groups about doing this sort of recreational work, 
so this project will aim to connect groups, to boost membership, to share skills, 
experience and materials. For instance it might be cheaper to hire a chipper to 
grind up logs, tree trunks, discarded Christmas trees etc. and to share the 
machine with other groups or parish councils.  
 
Cllr Initiative Funding Application 
 
Decision 
Cllr Alford awarded £10,000 towards maintenance of a network of public 
open spaces 

 
The Chairman thanked Cllr Alford for his presentation. 
 

98   Area Board sub groups 

 Melksham Health and Wellbeing Group, 3 December – Cllr Pat Aves 
 

http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/green-economy-climate-emergency
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Health & Wellbeing Funding 
 
Decision 
Independent Living Centre requesting £1,000 towards providing a benefits 
advice service for older and disabled people – deferred until the next 
meeting for further information. 
 
Decision 
Melksham Community Meals awarded £1,000 held as second-part-payment 
towards set-up costs 
 
Decision 
Melksham Mens Shed awarded £300 for health and safety training for 5 of 
its members 
 
Melksham Community Area Transport Group, 16 December –  
Cllr Jon Hubbard 
 
The following CATG actions and funding was noted by the Area Board 
members: 
 
To agree a policy for funding contributions towards minor works 
 
Melksham CATG Policy for funding minor works. 
 
That there was an administration cost to Wiltshire Council of around £50 
per each invoice generated (inclusive of officer time).  For minor works 
(mostly signing / road marking jobs) the cost of collecting small Parish 
contributions was difficult to justify.  The CATG therefore proposed that 
work to the value of £500 be funded entirely by the CATG.      
 
To close issues 4960, 6988, 7049, 9-19-4, 9-19-15 

 
To add the following issues to the priority schemes list: 
 

 Melksham, Snarlton Lane - request for safety features at crossing 
point and a £200 budget 

 

 Beanacre, Westlands Lane rail bridge – warning signs of road 
narrowing for westbound vehicles and a £500 budget 

 

 Melksham Old Broughton Road – dropped kerbs at junction with 
The City and a £1,000 budget 

 
The Chairman Thanked Cllr Aves and Cllr Hubbard for their updates. 
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99   Written Partner Updates 

 Written updates contained in the agenda pack were received from the following 
partners: 
 

 NHS Wiltshire/Clinical Commissioning Group 
 

 Healthwatch Wiltshire 
 
The Chairman thanked all partners for their updates. 
 

100   Grant Funding 

 The Area Board members were asked to consider three applications to the 
Community Area Grants scheme.  
 
Decision 
St Mary’s Church Broughton Gifford awarded £5,000 towards installation 
of a disabled accessible toilet 
 
Decision 
Great Hinton Memorial Hall awarded £650 towards replacement LED 
lighting 
 
Decision 
Conigre Mead Nature Reserve volunteers awarded £810 to fund two new 
benches 
 
 
The Area Board members were asked to consider one application to the Health 
& Wellbeing Grants scheme.  
 
West Wiltshire Multi-Faith Forum awarded £996 towards empowering 
women through education and community engagement 
 

101   Youth Grant Funding 

 
Dan Whitson-Jones and Sasha Hart of Community Family Care presented a 

progress report on the Youth Intervention Project which is being delivered at 

Melksham Oak School. 15 young people are receiving support for behavioural 

issues including: anger management and support to manage emotions; anxiety; 

refusal to attend school; parental separation; and risky behaviour in the 

community. Through counselling, all young people have reported improved 

emotional wellbeing, improved behaviour at home and within the community and 
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a reduction in risky behaviour in the community. 

The school have reported very positively on the outcomes: “He has showed 

significant improvements in many aspects of school life. I believe that the work 

that you have been doing with J has had some significant impact. I know we can 

never state we make ‘direct’ improvements with the young people but I do 

believe that your work has been a very positive element with him.” “Sometimes 

we struggle to get students to engage with support. Often the support that we 

offer in school has a slight stigma attached to it, and our students don’t want to 

engage. They need something that is slightly “removed” from school. They need 

to feel confident in knowing that who they are talking to is not a member of staff 

at this school, and so not feel judged by their past behaviour/difficulties. I think 

this service perfectly provides that opportunity for some of our students. So far, 

the students that I have referred to both Cally and Alan have always been 

averse to any support offered by the school, but have engaged well with this 

service and we have seen some great progress.” 

Funding for the youth intervention service is due to come to an end at the end of 

February 2020 and £9,594 was requested from the local youth budget to 

continue the service for a second year. Members were supportive of the 

intervention project and felt that strong outcomes and value for money had been 

achieved to date. However they felt that, as Melksham Oak was the focus and 

main beneficiary of the project, then the school should be asked to contribute 

towards costs. It was agreed to grant up to £ 5,000 from the Area Board towards 

Year 2 which would guarantee continuation of the service to July 2020 as a 

minimum, but to seek match funding from the school or from other sources to 

continue the service for up to another 2 years thereafter. A meeting with the 

school to discuss this opportunity will be arranged, possibly though the auspices 

of Councillor Nick Holder who is a school governor there. 

 
Decision 

That the Melksham Area Board agreed to award £5,000 to the Youth 
Intervention Project in order for the project to continue running until the 
end of the school year. 
 
It was agreed that should the Melksham Oak School agree to match fund 
the project then the Melksham Area Board would match fund the project 
for a further 2 years. 
 



Page 10 of 10 
 
 

102   Public questions 

 A question was raised re the threatened closure of the St Damian’s GP Surgery. 
 
It was agreed that the Melksham Area Board would lobby the Wiltshire Clinical 
Commissioning Group that it had concerns on the potential closure of another 
GP surgery with so many new housing developments being built in Melksham. 
 

103   Close 
 



 

Wiltshire Council LED Street 
Lighting Project 

 
 
 

  

   

November 2019 
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Wiltshire Council LED Street Lighting Project 
 
There are almost 45,000 street lights on Wiltshire Council’s highway network. Energy 
costs have risen sharply in recent years, and are likely to continue to rise in the longer 
term. The annual cost for street lighting energy is currently over £1,900,000, and with 
current budget restrictions these costs are becoming increasingly unaffordable. 
 
Light Emitting Diode (LED) lighting is energy efficient and has reduced in price 
considerably in recent years. At present, only 3% of the Council’s street lighting is LED 
lighting, with the majority being the older low pressure sodium (SOX) or high pressure 
sodium (SON) units. The SOX units are becoming obsolete and going out of production, 
and are becoming increasingly difficult to obtain. Keeping the older units operating is no 
longer possible in the longer term.  

 
LED lights use considerably less energy than the older SOX and SON units. A major 
advantage is that LED lights provide the opportunity to dim the lighting during off-peak 
periods to further reduce energy consumption. LED lighting dimmed between 8.00pm 
and 6.00am, with additional dimming after 11.00pm, would typically reduce energy 
consumption by 69% compared to the current SOX units. 
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The heritage style and other special units will be converted separately at the end of the 
programme. Their external appearance will remain unchanged. 
 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

It is proposed to convert most of the Council’s street lighting to LED units over the next 
two years. The cost of the project is £12,295,000 and it is expected to have a pay back in 
11.88 years, but this could be substantially sooner depending on future energy costs. 
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Proposed Scheme 

The conversion to LED lighting starts in October 2019. The lights will generally be 

converted based on the current programme of cyclic routine maintenance and testing of 

the street lighting, which is based on geographic areas. The indicative programme is set 

out below. 

Area Indicative Programme 

Chippenham October – December 2019 

Amesbury January 2020 

Salisbury/Wilton February – April 2020 

Westbury May 2020 

Melksham June – July 2020 

Devizes August – October 2020 

Calne November – December 2020 

Trowbridge January – February 2021 

Warminster March 2021 

Downton April 2021 

Mere May 2021 

Marlborough June 2021 

Royal Wootton Bassett July 2021 

Malmesbury August 2021 

Corsham September 2021 

Bradford on Avon October 2021 

 

The programme will be reviewed as the project progresses and may be revised as 

resources become available.   
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Frequently Asked Questions 
 
 
 
1. What are the benefits of LED lighting? 
 
The advantages of LED lighting include: 

• LEDs are much more efficient and use much less electricity than other lamps 

or bulbs for similar output, reducing energy costs. 

• Have extremely long lives compared to traditional lights. 

• Produce very little heat. 

• Produce much fewer carbon emissions through energy generation. 

• Contain no mercury. 

• Can operate effectively in both cold and hot environments. 

• Produce a white light to enable the human eye to see natural colours at night. 

• Are much more directional than other lights, reducing ‘sky glow’ and glare. 

• LEDs are instantaneous and function at full output when switched on. No 
warm-up times as with most street lighting. 

• They can be dimmed at off peak times. 

• They provide improved uniformity of light. 

• Variation in colour temperatures are available for specific applications. 
 

2. Does the Council have to provide street lighting? 
 
There is no duty on the Council to provide street lighting, but the safety and other 
benefits for the local communities are appreciated, and Council’s have traditionally 
provided street lighting. 
 
3. Why not turn off the street lights instead? 
 
Street lighting has benefits in terms of road safety and public safety. It supports the night 
time economy and helps reduce the fear of crime. 
 
4. Why make such a massive investment in street lighting? 
 
Energy costs have been rising enormously in recent years and, with the other services 
the Council has to provide, the cost of energy for the street lighting is becoming 
increasingly unaffordable. The savings in energy costs will help pay for the new lighting, 
and the project will significantly reduce the Council’s carbon footprint. 
 
5. Why change the existing lights? 
 
There are massive energy savings possible with the modern units. Older low pressure 
sodium lights will no longer be in production from 2020, and it will be necessary to 
replace them eventually.  
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6. How much energy will the project save? 
 
The project is expected to reduce the annual energy consumption of the Council’s street 
lighting from 12,977,500 KWh to 5,262,291 KWh. The reduction in energy for each light 
will vary according to the unit, but is likely to be as much as 69% in some cases. 
 
7. Will it reduce the Council’s carbon footprint? 
 
There will be a significant reduction. It will reduce street lighting CO2 by 1,770tCO2 (from 
4,950tCO2 to 3,180tCO2.) 
 
8. Will the new lights give the same light as the existing units? 
 
They will provide similar lighting levels, but the older sodium lights have a greater upward 
light proportion and much more light spread. This can cause pollution of the night sky but 
may have benefits in illuminating adjacent properties. It is not always possible to do an 
exact like for like replacement given the different types of lighting, and the intention is to 
provide something appropriate for the location. 
 
9. What LED lighting units will be used? 
 
It is proposed to use LED units with what is known as a colour temperature of between 
2700k and 3000k for most of the lights, which are often referred to as warm. Some other 
LED lights have a higher colour temperature of 4000k which some campaigners have 
had concerns about. The units to be used for this project will be Axia 3 lights 
manufactured by Urbis Schreder. 
 
10. Will the new lighting conform to modern design standards? 
 
The existing street lighting has been installed over the years to varying design standards. 
The intention is to provide an appropriate level of lighting with the new units, but the use 
of the existing columns will mean that some deviation from current design standards will 
be inevitable. 
 
11. Will the lighting be turned off for part of the night? 
 
Some street lights in towns and villages are currently turned off for part of the night. The 
new lighting is much more energy efficient, and it is not currently intended to turn them 
off at night, but they will be dimmed to lower levels. Where requested consideration will 
be given to continuing the part night operation of particular units if it has local support. 
 
12. Will all the lighting be dimmed? 
 
It is proposed to dim most of the lighting between 8.00pm and 6.00am, with additional 
dimming after 11.00pm. Lights at zebra crossings, areas with greater highway safety 
requirements, and areas with significant night time activity would generally not be 
dimmed. 
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13. Will the new LED lights still light up my driveway and doorway? 
 
Street lighting is intended to light the adopted road and pavement. The lighting of private 
property is the responsibility of the homeowner or tenant. 
 
14. My street seems a lot brighter since the new lights have been fitted. Why is 

this? 
 
Many Wiltshire Council streets will have been illuminated to differing standards 
throughout the years. With the introduction of LED lighting a review of the lighting 
requirements based on location, usage and other factors will be applied. This may result 
in an increase in light output and light level on the street, but at a level which is 
appropriate and compliant with standards.   
  
Where there is an increase in light levels in some streets, the LED equipment will still 
provide energy savings in comparison to the old lights, which were very energy inefficient 
 
15. My street seems darker since the new lights have been fitted. Why is this? 
 

Many Wiltshire Council streets will have been illuminated to differing standards 
throughout the years.  With the introduction of LED lighting a review of the lighting 
requirements based on location, usage and other factors will be applied.  This may result 
in a reduced light output but one which is appropriate and compliant with standards.   
 

16. Will the lighting columns be replaced at the same time as the lanterns? 
 
Most columns will not be replaced. However, those that are in poor condition or damaged 
will be replaced as necessary. 
 
17. Will the lighting have motion sensing? 
 
No. It is important to avoid sudden variations of lighting levels for drivers as it takes time 
for the eyes to adjust and it could be dangerous. 
 
18. Could solar powered lighting be used instead? 
 
At present solar powered units on the columns are generally not suitable, but the 
situation may change as technology develops. 
 
19. Will there be a reduction in Council tax? 
 
No. The scheme will save money in the longer term and will help reduce the potential 
scale of future increases and avoid having to turn lights off. 
 
20. What are other Council’s doing? 
 
Many other authorities have already converted their lighting to LED units in order to save 
money, and others are likely to do likewise in the near future.  
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21. Why haven’t the Council written to every resident? 
 
It would cost a significant amount of money to write to every individual household in the 
county, and as street lighting is not being removed or turned off it was not considered 
necessary. 
 
22. Can changes be made to the new light once installed? 
 
The Council will be extending the existing central control and management system so 
that most of the county’s street lights can be controlled remotely. This will allow some 
alterations to the lighting to be made in response to changing circumstances. 
 
23. Will all lighting units be changed? 
 
The intention is to change nearly all the Council’s street lights. Some of the heritage style 
or special units may be changed towards the end of the programme. 
 
24. How long will it take to change each lantern? 
 
In most cases it will be just the lantern which will be upgraded, and usually this will take 
around 15 minutes. Where other ancillary works or the street lighting columns as well as 
the lantern need to be replaced, this will take longer. Some electrical connections may 
have to be undertaken by the electricity company and it will be necessary for them to 
complete the works.  
 
25. What about Conservation Areas? 
 
In conservation areas the new lights will be coloured black as are many of the existing 
columns. The lights will have a ‘warmer’ appearing light. Lighting columns are not being 
replaced as part of this project unless they are unsafe. Should town councils or others 
wish to contribute to the cost it may be possible to replace existing columns with heritage 
style units or other enhancements. 
 
26. What about Areas of Outstanding Natural Beauty? 
 
In Areas of Outstanding Natural Beauty (AONBs) the lighting will have the 2,700k warmer 
appearing light. Most units will be installed at 0° inclination to reduce light spill, with 
lighting levels dimmed later in the evening. The new lighting will reduce light spill and 
contribute to improving the dark skies.  
 
27. Will my street be dark during the changeover? 
 
In most cases the conversion will be a quick operation done during the day. However, 
where columns have to be replaced some lights may be out of operation for a short 
period. Care will be taken to avoid creating large dark areas during implementation. 
 
28. Will I be able to access my property while the work is done? 
 
Every effort will be made to ensure that roads remain open whilst we work. However, 
there may be very short periods when we need to control traffic to protect the safety of 
both the public and our workforce. If you need to access your property at any time during 
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the works, please inform the on-site team at the earliest opportunity and suitable 
arrangements will be made. Pedestrian access will be maintained at all times. 
 
29. What about lights affected by trees? 
 
Where trees are blocking existing lighting, the trees will be pruned if appropriate. If they 
are in private ownership the tree owners will be approached regarding the works 
required. The work on the trees will be carried out by experienced operatives in 
accordance with environmental restrictions, taking into account the health of the tree, 
nesting birds, and any other restrictions. In some cases, relocation of the lights may be 
considered. 

 
30. What happens to the old lights? 
 
In the short term some of the lanterns may be used as temporary replacements for other 
lights, but in the longer term they will all be recycled via approved methods in accordance 
with regulations. 
 
31. How long will the new lights last? 
 
It is anticipated that the new units will last 20 to 25 years. The older lamps currently in 
use usually have to be changed every 3 to 6 years. 
 
32. What consultation has taken place? 
 
As lighting is not being removed or turned off it was not considered necessary to hold 
public consultation regarding these proposals. 
 
33. When will the changes take place? 
 
It proposed to start changing the units in October 2019, with the programme expected to 
take about two years. 
 
34. Will the changeover be noisy? 
 
No. Generally it will be fairly quick to make the changes, with most of the work done 
during the day. If columns have to be replaced for safety reasons this takes longer and 
will require excavation to remove the old column, erect the new one, and transfer the 
electrical connection. 
 
35. Will the new lights make the roads safer? 
 
As LEDs produce a natural white light, this enables the human eye to see in colour and 
with improved peripheral vision. This should make your road look safer and help reduce 
crime and the fear of crime. 
 

36. Will the new lights be as bright? 
 
LED lights are slightly brighter at source than traditional light sources, but the ability to 
direct light will minimise glare. The directional qualities of the lanterns also reduces light 
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spill into and onto properties in the majority of situations as well as significantly reducing 
sky glow. 
  
37. Are there health implications with LED lighting? 
 
There is no evidence this type of lighting is any more harmful than other forms of lighting 
in normal circumstances. 
 
38. Will the lighting affect wildlife and the environment? 
 
The introduction of the new lighting will provide the opportunity dim and reduce lighting 
levels at sensitive locations. The scheme has the potential to have environmental 
benefits compared to most existing lighting types due to significant reduction in the 
emittance of UV light. 
 
39. Do LED lights contain hazardous chemicals? 
 
No. The street lighting LEDs contain no hazardous chemicals, unlike most of the older 
lamp types. 
 

40. Is it true LED lights produce blue light that can disrupt sleep?  
 

LEDs can produce more blue light than traditional discharge street lighting, but it is a tiny 
fraction of the content in natural daylight, and does not have any detrimental effect on 
people. Research indicates that light exposure needs to be very high in order to disrupt 
sleep patterns. Typical street lighting levels are less than light levels normally found in 
the home. The use of handheld phones, tablets and computers is likely to have a greater 
impact. 
 
41. Are LED lights dangerous to the eyes?  
 
Studies examining the effect of LEDs and other sources on the retina have concluded 
that they do not present any risk to the retina for short exposure times. However, it is 
best to avoid looking directly at any light source, natural (including the sun), or artificial, 
for any length of time. The luminaires used have been specified to be no worse than Risk 
Group 1, which means no specific precautions need to be taken. 
 
42. Why are the new lights not orange or yellow like the old ones? 
 
Some of the existing street lights use sodium which produces a light that appears orange 
in colour. LED lights produce a white light which makes it is easier to recognise colours, 
improving visibility for road users and pedestrians. Unfortunately the low pressure 
sodium lights were not energy efficient and consequently are going out of production. 
With the ending of the manufacture of the older lights it will not be possible to make like 
for like replacements with regard to colour of the light. 
 
43. Will I be disturbed by light shining through my windows? 

 
Older street lighting tends to spread light in all directions, including upwards. LED street 
lighting is less wasteful and directs the distribution of light down towards the road and 
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pavement. This helps in reducing any light intrusion into homes and gardens. Where 
appropriate additional dimming or shielding could be applied to further minimise 
concerns. 

 
44. Do the new lights contain 5G communications? 
 
No. The lights are controlled by a Central Management System and communicate to a 
base station via the Ultra Narrow Band (UNB) low bandwidth and low power wireless / 
radio communications on the open network frequency. The base stations communicate 
data to the central server via the usual mobile phone networks with 2G, 3G or 4G 
depending on what network is available. The same communications system has been 
operating in the towns in Wiltshire since 2014, and is now being extended to the rural 
areas.  
 

45. Why are LED’s considered to be environmentally friendly? 
 

They are designed to have a long life span of around 20 to 25 years of near 
maintenance-free service. Unlike with conventional street lighting units, there is not the 
need for frequent lamp changes, which means there is reduced waste and unit 
attendance. This means:  

• reduced annual energy consumption required to keep street lights illuminated; 

• reduced disposal of old lamps containing harmful mercury or other materials;  

• reduced fuel used and the accompanying pollution to service lights;  

• reduced potential for disruption on the highway network through lane closures or 
road works to maintain the lights;  

• less natural resources and energy used to produce replacement lamps for 
maintenance;  

• less fuel used to transport the lamps from the factory (most likely overseas), to the 
distributor, to the contractor, to the job site. 

 
 
For further information contact email: 
 
streetlighting@wiltshire.gov.uk 
 
Or write to: 
 
Highways Asset Management 
Wiltshire Council 
County Hall 
Trowbridge 
Wiltshire BA14 8JN 
 
Issues regarding street lighting can be reported through the My Wiltshire app or on-line 
at: 
 
http://www.wiltshire.gov.uk/mywiltshire-online-reporting 
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